
Department of Public Works (Operating & CIP — Continued)

Honorable Mason K. Chock
Honorable Ross Kagawa
Honorable KipuKai Kuali’i
Honorable Mel Rapozo
Honorable JoAnn A. Yukimura
Honorable Arryl Kaneshiro

Excused: Honorable Gary L. Hooser

The Committee reconvened on March 29, 2016 at 9:02 a.m., and proceeded as follows:

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Good morning. I would like to call back to order
the Budget & Finance Committee, and the Fiscal Year 2016-2017 Departmental Budget
Reviews. Let the record reflect that we do have a quorum. On the schedule today, we are
just going to be looking at the Department of Public Works (DPW) Engineering and then
DPW Capital Improvement Projects (CIP). As we do every morning, we are going to take
public testimony.

SCOTT K. SATO, Deputy County Clerk: The first speaker is Tommy Noyes
representing Kaua’i Path, followed by Juno-Ann Apalla.

There being no objections, the rules were suspended to take public testimony.

TOMMY NOYES: Aloha Councilmembers. I am Tommy Noyes. I
serve as the Executive Director of Kaua’i Path, the non-profit 501(c)(3) Advocacy
Organization. I have copies of my testimony here for your reference, and I would like to read
that. Dear Committee Chair Kaneshiro and Councilmembers, Kaua’i Path’s Board of
Directors strongly urges the Kaua’i County Council to approve the investment of
approximately $2,000,000 in county funds to leverage the $13,800,000 Federal
Transportation Investment Generating Economic Recovery (TIGER) award. Towns with
active transportation infrastructure connect residents with schools, commercial and
government, and medical offices thereby creating an integrated livable community with low
cost transportation options. Accordingly, some six hundred (600) communities around the
country prepared and submitted applications for these highly sought after TIGER funds.
Because Kaua’i’s proposal to implement the Lihu’e Town Core Mobility and Revitalization
Project includes comprehensive public input and incorporates best traffic flow design
practices, our proposal is among the five percent (5%) of communities selected for funding.
Taking full advantage of these federal funds will result in Lihu’e, the heart of Kaua’i, being
more desirable as a place to live, work, and play. Lihu’e has the opportunity to serve as an
example of best development practices for the entire island. Kaua’i Path’s goal is improved
health outcomes for Kaua’i residents. We are honored to be a committed partner with the
County of Kaua’i in implementing smart changes to the built environment that will result in
better health outcomes, and we urge the County Council to do everything in its power to
expedite and support TIGER funded projects such as the Lihu’e Town Core Mobility and
Revitalization Project. Sincerely on behalf of the Kaua’i Path Board of Directors, Tommy
Noyes, Executive Director.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Thank you.

Mr. Noyes: Thank you.
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Mr. Sato: Next speaker is Juno-Ann Apalla, followed by Pat
Griffin.

JUNO-ANN APALLA: Good morning and aloha Councilmembers,
Council Chair Rapozo, Vice Chair Kagawa is not here, but Councilmembers Chock, Hooser,
Yukimura, Kuali’i, and Committee Chair Kaneshiro. I am Juno-Ann Apalla, a graduate of
Pacific University of Oregon and an alumni of Kaua’i High School, Chiefess Kamakahelei
Middle School, and Elsie H. Wilcox Elementary School. After four (4) years of undergraduate
study, I traveled across the nation to New York and then to Europe under a scholarship for
Media Arts in Spanish Literature, only to find my heart is in Kaua’i, and I want to be
welcomed home because I am the most happy and healthy here. In fact, with your
encouragement, I am inclined to participate in the conversations about my future and the
healthy growth of our island without fear of expression and innovation. I thank you for
enabling me to do so by sincerely listening to my testimony asking you to approve the budget
allocation from the TIGER grant towards the revitalization of the heart of Kaua’i, Lihu’e.
This place needs to be a safe and dynamic place to live, work, and visit, and like most of my
peers, a place welcoming us home. I testify before you to give echo to an underrepresented
group here in this Council Chamber, and I speak because I want to serve the very community
who raised me alongside my loving parents, Dr. Antonin Apalla, Jr. and Mrs. Nancy Apalla.
I am twenty-seven (27) years old and in my lifetime, I learned to be much more frugal with
my finances, and the financial crisis in 2007 and 2008 was just in time for me to graduate
high school and enter college. Now, we do not see the crisis on our streets like our
grandparents, but I felt it. Ever since graduating college, I have not lived outside of poverty,
and I believe this is just a symptom of our environment. The proposal in front of you is
earmarked for revitalizing the Lihu’e Town Core, which gives me hope for a more affordable
housing situation as an independent working adult, it enables me to cut down on personal
vehicular expenses via shared use paths and bike lanes on highways, and on this note, end
my testimony with deep respect for all of you. Thank you very much.

Mr. Sato: The next speaker is Pat Griffin representing the
Lihu’e Business Association (LBA), followed by Larry Feinstein.

PAT GRIFFIN: Good morning Committee Chair Kaneshiro,
Council Chair Rapozo, and Councilmembers. I am Pat Griffin, the President of Lihu’e
Business Association. We, the LBA, strongly support funding the County’s portion of the
TIGER grant in this year’s capital improvement budget proposal. Lihu’e is forecasted to grow
more and faster in the next twenty (20) years than any other district on Kaua’i. That growth
will bring jobs and increase the need for infrastructure and additional goods, services, and
especially housing. As an aside, providing more housing for people to live close to where they
work and not be forced to commute through the stressed Kühiö and Kaumuali’i corridors is
one (1) way to lessen the traffic that is on State built has. TIGER can help. Lihu’e is a much
trafficked area. It remains an essential transportation conduit and the gateway to Kaua’i
from both air and sea. Furthermore, most Kaua’i residents have reasons to frequent the town
center since Lihu’e is the seat of county government and the home to State government
agencies as well as to significant federal agencies such as the Social Security Administration.
Improvements to the town’s passageways made possible by TIGER can benefit everyone. The
new Rice Camp senior apartments have already enabled more kupuna to live in central
Lihu’e. They will be considerably assisted along with the many residents of Lihu’e Court
Townhomes among others, by walkability enhancements specifically planed for
implementation with TIGER funds, enhancements that provide safe pathways for our keiki,
too. We often hear people complain grudgingly about needing to go to town on business these
days, but central Lihu’e was once the happening place on Kaua’i; the Friday pau hana
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destination for families, and a major shopping hub. Downtown Lihu’e has suffered a steep
decline in commerce in the past generation. Beyond the transportation aspects of TIGER,
the grant is focused on generating economic recovery, the G-E-R part of the TIGER, will
further the steps begun in the County Council adopted Civic Center Master Plan and the
Town Core Urban Design Plan to revitalize the area and help it regain its place of pride in
the Kaua’i community. The LBA is aware that some of our neighbors have questioned why
Lihu’e should receive the funds rather than spreading the wealth to other parts of Kaua’i,
which also struggle with problems such as traffic woes. We are sympathetic. Many of our
members live outside of the Lihu’e district, but we also understand that some of the
constraints of this targeted funding were being deadline ready to roll proposals. Therefore,
we encourage to vote unreservedly to fund this project, not to fall into the trap of judging it
as it an exclusive boon only to one (1) district or as it everywhere or nowhere proposition.
Judge it instead as a remarkable opportunity and a jumping off point for many other chances
to assist our neighborhoods throughout Kaua’i nei. Thank you.

Mr. Sato: The next speaker is Larry Feinstein representing
Kaua’i Beer Company, followed by Dr. Addison Bulosan.

LARRY FEINSTEIN: Good morning Council. I am Larry Feinstein, and
I am with the Kaua’i Beer Company. I have submitted written testimony and thought that
I would read it, and just make a really brief comment after. It is a pretty short note. The
Kaua’i Beer Company is in a very interesting position when it comes to discussions about
regenerating community involvement with the island’s historic downtown. When we
nervously opened our doors in September 2013, we had no idea what our future would be.
Much to our ongoing amazement and humility, we have brought the downtown to life. In a
few short years, Truck Stop Thursday has become an institution, a social magnet for
residents and visitors alike. The Kaua’i Beer Company has brought people back to Rice
Street. At its core, we have brought the community back to the heart of Kaua’i and our
success is proof of the need. We never planned on being in the center of the downtown
discussions, but we are. We frequently find ourselves being mentioned as the example of the
possibilities envisioned for future growth. We take this as a responsibility, and champion
the cause. We strongly support you approving the funds necessary to activate the TIGER
grant. We all need to understand that we are talking about future of Kaua’i and it requires
some different standards than business as usual. Like everything in life, change is the only
constant we can count on. We see tomorrow every day at The Kaua’i Beer Company. What
we are addressing here is the world we want to leave for those who come after. Lifestyles are
changing and we need to change with them. Millennials are moving back to the urban
environments and new infrastructure is vital to them. Senior housing is bringing their
parents and grandparents back to town, and they deserve to be safe and comfortable. Most
of all, on behalf of those too young to have a voice in these proceedings, we urge you to support
the TIGER grant because they are entitled to have every possible opportunity to thrive on
their island. The only other thing I wanted to mention is that we were a part of discussions
relating to the rebranding of Rice Street, for which funds were allocated and spent. It would
seem like a natural growth or linkage if we are going to be rebranding Rice Street, then we
have to reface Rice Street, otherwise, that was money that was poorly spent and I know that
was not the intention of the Council. I thank you for your time, and look forward to seeing
you at the brewery.

Mr. Sato: The next speaker is Dr. Bulosan, followed by
Lelon Nishek.
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DR. ADDISON BULOSAN: Hello. I am Dr. Addison Bulosan representing
myself and my office, The Specific Chiropractic Center which is right down the street on Umi
Street. I E-mailed my testimony yesterday, and thank you to the members who replied to
me. Thank you for your information. I am addressing the Budget & Finance Committee
Chair Kaneshiro, Council Chair Rapozo, the whole Kaua’i County Council. I am going to read
part of it and then add on a few pieces just to be a little bit more coherent with some of the
testimonies today, because a lot of it is really in support. I want to make it sure clear I am
also in support and testifying on that behalf, that I would love for the County Council to
approve the budget allocations to support and allow us to utilize the TIGER grant so we can
actually make some changes to the Lihu’e area. I am going to reference some of the reasons
based on just personal experience. Being born and raised in Lihu’e, right down the street
from my office, I literally walk from my office to my house every day, Monday through Friday,
and sometimes Saturday and Sunday if I have to do some paperwork. I am sure you folks
know the feeling. Every morning at 7:00 a.m. I am walking on that street utilizing all of the
public transit you folks have already established on Hardy Street, and then I get on to Umi
Street and walk all the way through Umi Street down past Aloha Furniture and to my office.
It is a nice five (5) minute walk, and it is a nice five (5) minute walk because in the past few
years since I returned home, you have done the changes that I was hoping to happen at some
point in my life when I was a little kid being born and raised since 1986, right down the
street. One of the toughest for my parents was allowing us to go outside and play because it
was not as safe as we wanted it to be. Now, it is a much safer place. So being away for
ten (10) years and moving back home the past two (2) years, I have really been seeing a lot
of family and friends actually utilizing the parks, walking on the streets, doing runs in the
morning, and in the afternoons walking to The Beer Company and back. I am not sure if I
can speak on behalf of the businesses in LIhu’e, but for my business, that is foot traffic that
I never thought I would have expected. In fact, when I moved back home, the reason why I
wanted to live in Lihu’e and practice in Lihu’e was because we know everyone travels to
Lihu’e, but do not necessarily stay in Lihu’e for fun and the things we expect. Looking at the
TIGER grant and seeing the things that it could do for us is really exciting. That is what I
wrote in my testimony, that I am really excited for that, because there is a big cohort of people
just like me who fit in this category between twenty-five (25) years old and thirty-five (35)
years old who would really want a safe place to live, not have to urban sprawl and build
houses far away and drive back to town, but to live in tiny homes or spaces less in one
thousand (1,000) square feet and spend less money and be in a place that is safe and allows
us to be there. Thank you so much for your time.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Thank you.

Mr. Sato: The next speaker is Lelon Nishek, followed by
Palmer Hafdahl.

LELON NISHEK: Good morning Councilmembers. I am Lelon
Nishek. I own and operate Kaua’i Nursery and Landscaping. I have been on Kaua’i since
1963 and I have seen a lot of changes take place from thirty thousand (30,000) people to
sixty-five thousand (65,000) now. I think some of the most drastic changes that have taken
place is the infrastructure has not kept up with the population growth and with the needs of
the business community. I am really glad that the County went ahead and applied for this
TIGER grant, and I would like to see the Council fund it. I think it is money that would be
well used within the community and really benefit the community in many ways. Thank
you.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Thank you.
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Mr. Sato: Our last registered speaker is Palmer Hafdahl.

PALMER HAFDAHL: Aloha respected Chair and Councilmembers. I am
Palmer Hafdahl. I am here as the owner of Palms Hawai’i Architecture LLC. I have been on
Kaua’i since 1992 prior to Hurricane ‘Iniki. My business is presently located in the Lihu’e
Plantation building. Since 2000 when the builthng first turned commercial after sugar moved
out, my office was one of the first to move into the building. Those of us who were here before
remember fondly the sugar, and I remember watching the last parade of cane haul trucks
going down Rice Street. Shortly thereafter somewhat through the nascent LIhu’e Business
Association, myself, Pat Griffin, and several other community members supported an
opportunity that the American Institute of Architects of Honolulu brought over to look at
Lihu’e Town Core in terms of giving it a future and what it would take to make development
positive in Lihu’e. We devoted several brainstorming sessions on that and came up with
ideas for the town core back in 2001 that developed into the town core plans from the same
members who then supported the town core plan and Civic Core Center, and just served as a
resource to the community in developing those plans. I remember at the time, going back to
O’ahu to receive an award for that study in 2001, and one of the respected architecture
colleagues said, “It is just sent going to work in spite of all of your efforts.” The way that
development moves forward is town cores just go vacant, dry up, development is around it
when there is enough economic pressure around it, then those town cores fill in again. To
me, this seems like an opportunity, and I think that is why the federal government is
investing in it. It is to avoid that decay and that squandering of resources to put money into
developing an infrastructure that will attract businesses and create the kind of vitality that
we need to make the town core a place where community can grow. I had the good fortune of
working with some of the businesses as an architect along Rice Street and of course, in order
to invest in the businesses, they have got to see the future in improving their facilities. I
think this is a wonderful opportunity for the County to capitalize on a relatively small
investment for the resources it will take to create the infrastructure that will spur the kind
of growth that we want for the community. Thank you very much.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Thank you. That is it. Anyone else in the
audience wishing to testify on this? Anyone else wishing to testify for a second time? If not,
we will get back to our meeting. Thank you to the people who testified. Lyle, while the rules
are still suspended, we are going start on the Engineering Division.

LYLE TABATA, Acting County Engineer: Good morning Members, Lyle
Tabata, Acting County Engineer. Excuse me while I bring out all of my backup
documentation. To continue from yesterday, the mission of the Engineering Division in DPW
is to protect the public health, safety, and property, as well as the environment through
proper planning, design, development, operation, and maintenance of the County’s
infrastructure, and through the administration of the sediment and erosion control, storm
water runoff system, driveway approach, land use, and complete streets codes, resolutions,
and ordinances.

Successes and achievements obtained in last year include: we maintained an average
review time for subdivision plans, grading plans, and other construction plans of thirty to
forty-five (30-45) days; grading permits reviewed, processes and issued, seventeen (17);
currently open and active, we have forty (40) permits under review; inspected and closed out,
twenty-one (21) permits; an increasing number of grading permits being reviewed, approved,
and inspected are for large projects including subdivisions and major developments; road
permits, reviewed process and issued thirty-six (36) permits; currently open and active, we
have thirty-five (35) permits; inspected and closed out, we have nineteen (19) permits;
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driveway permits, reviewed, processed, issued, and inspected and closed out, we have
seventy (70) permits. The Engineering Division also worked with the Mayor’s Office, the
Planning Department, the Department of Finance, and the community to apply for the
TIGER grant from the United States (U.S.) Department of Transportation to revitalize and
enhance mobility within the Lihu’e Town Core area. Kaua’i County was awarded
$13,800,000 through the program, where only five percent (5%) of the applicants are awarded
a grant. The Engineering Division participated in the development of the project component,
and produced the conceptual design and other graphics used in the application. The
Engineering Division completed the following projects: collector roads resurfacing in the
Kapa’a area to resurface a portion of Olohena, all of Ma’ilihuna Road, and a portion of
Hau’a’ala Road. The entire Hau’a’ala Road is not federal aid, but the portion that is federal
aid was resurfaced. We completed the Wawae Road Guardrail Project and the Lae Road
Guardrail Project. The Engineering Division also started construction on the following
projects: Köloa Road Guardrail and Safety Project; Wailana Pedestrian Bridge Replacement
Project, which is anticipated to be completed sometime in June of this year; Hoala Street to
Rice Street path project, which is anticipated to be completed in May; and completed the in-
house design for the 2015 Island Wide Roadway Resurfacing Project and assisted the Roads
Division during the bidding and construction phase. The Engineering Division also finalized
design by consultants went through the bidding process and issued notice to proceed for the
following federal aid projects: repairs to the Kapahi Bridge and Puhi Road Rehabilitation
Phase I; currently managing consulting design for the following projects, ‘Opaeka’a Bridge
replacement, Pu’u’öpae Bridge replacement, Kanaele Road repair and stabilization, and the
Hanapépé Road resurfacing and retrofit project. Further, the Engineering Division recently
selected consultants are in negotiations for design contracts for the following federal aid
roadway projects: Puhi Road rehabilitation Phase II, the Kawaihau Complete Streets safety
improvements for Kawaihau Road, Ma’ilihuna, and Hau’a’ala, as well as sidewalks and
crossing improvements; the Po’ipü Road Multimodal project, which includes two (2) proposed
roundabouts, sidewalks, turn lanes, and bicycle lanes; Safe Routes to School for King
Kaumuali’i Elementary School and Köloa Elementary School. Other projects that recently
selected consultants and are in negotiations for design contracts include Salt Pond
Wastewater Treatment project and ‘Aliomanu Road stabilization. The Engineering Division
is also currently working on procuring consultant services for the following projects: the Twin
Reservoirs decommissioning and the ‘Anini Bridge #2 replacement. Other successes that the
Engineering Division accomplished include that they provided significant design expertise to
the Building Division about design details and changes during construction of the Hardy
Street Complete Streets project, which has recently been completed; currently conducting
in-house design for the following projects: Waa Road drainage, Safe Routes to School
crosswalk improvements, particularly the rectangular rapid flashing beacon signs for
Kekaha Elementary School, Kalãheo Elementary School, and Kapa’a Middle School;
structural improvements for the automotive shop, which you heard earlier; and the
Hanapépé Bridge repairs. Further, in working with the Planning Department, the
Engineering Division revised the roadway design standards in part to better implement
complete streets; assisted various departments and divisions with the following survey
requests: Lepeuli Shoreline Certification, Kekaha Safe Routes to School survey, Hoala Street
to Rice Street path survey; and Kawaihau Elevated Boardwalk survey.

Challenges of the Engineering Division include that in 2015, there were three (3)
members of our staff resign or retire, including two (2) engineers and the county surveyor.
We filled one (1) of the engineering vacancies in 2015, and we are in the process of filling the
other engineering position. We are in the process of reallocating the county surveyor position,
which was recently approved, to a lower reclassification in order to reduce our budget and fit
the current needs of surveying of the County. Engineering positions critical as we continue
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to increase the amount of engineering work that is done in-house on minor projects, thereby
saving funds on hiring consultants. For major (typically federal aid) projects, the same staff
manage design consultants. We are managing more major federal aid projects than we have
in many years. The shortage of staffing coupled with the high workload, has made it difficult
to both manage and design projects within the desired project deadlines. As the economy
continues to recover, there are an increasing number of projects and permits being submitted
for review and constructed by developers and others. All positions within the regulatory
review section are currently filled; however, we have been borrowing staff from the regulatory
section to assist with design. The vacancies make it challenging to keep up with the rate of
submittals and construction.

Goals and objectives. Improve in-house design capabilities. During the last year, we
designed three (3) projects from start to finish, including topographic survey, geometric
design, and planned production. We also implemented Complete Streets. We are developing
designs in-house for simple primarily restriping projects and crosswalks, marking pedestrian
lanes, and at the same time, providing bicycle lanes. We are incorporating Complete Streets
principles in our major projects where appropriate, sometimes with negligible adthtional
costs. For example, we have changed striping plans to provide paved shoulders that allow
motorists to overtake bicyclists without delay. For the design of the Puhi Road Rehabilitation
project, the Complete Streets efforts were primarily focused on adding a sidewalk on one (1)
side of the road. The primary concept behind complete streets is to implement pedestrian
and bicycle facilities whenever a road is being worked on. Without considering Complete
Streets, Puhi Road would have been constructed with two (2) travel lanes and wide shoulders,
which would have accommodated motorists and bicyclists quite well, but because the Lihu’e
Community Plan and other documents called for sidewalks on Puhi Road, we added a
sidewalk to the eastside of Puhi Road as a part of the construction project that is about to
start. Adding the sidewalk does increase the cost somewhat, but it is far less expensive to
add the sidewalk during the rehabilitation project than to come back later after-the-fact and
construct the sidewalk. Another goal/objective is revamping our surveying capability. We
are reallocating the vacant county surveyor position to a lower job classification due to less
need for supervisory staff, and we anticipate filling the position with someone who has
experience with computer based surveying and mapping techniques so that overall, our
surveying capabilities will be enhanced for conducting in-house surveys in preparation for
in-house designs. The Engineering Division has further set a goal of reviewing permit fees
and proposed fee adjustments, if deemed appropriate. We are proposing no action this year
due to our workload. Another goal/objective is to prepare shovel ready projects should the
General Excise Tax (GET) surcharge and other sources of funding become available in Fiscal
Year 2018. We had a plan which is as follows: Year 1, to resurface the following collector
roads: ‘Aliomanu Road, Anahola Road, Haleiio Road, Kukui Road, and Kukuihale Road; Year
2, we had planned for Aku Road, Po’ipa Road, and Weke Road; and Year 3, we had planned
Hulemalu Road, Kã’ana Street, Nonu Road, and Puaola Street. As for bridges that we had
scheduled to implement work on with the GET money was to help the federal aid match for
‘Opaeka’a Bridge and replacing ‘Anini Bridge, which you can see these bridges were built in
1891 and 1911, respectively; complete preventative maintenance for Waimea District Federal
Aid Bridges: the Mãnã Bridge, which was built in 1930, and Köke’e Bridge, which was built
in 1920 vintage; preventative maintenance in the Köloa District Federal Aid Bridges, which
include the Lãwa’i Bridge, which was built in 1920, Oma’o Bridge, which was just constructed
in 2004 and would still need to be revisited to extent its useful life, Po’ipã Bridge, which was
built in 1998, Köloa Bridge, which was built in 1928, Kukui’ula Bridge, which was built in
1980, Wailana Bridge #2, which was built in 1936, and Wailana Bridge #4, which was built
in 1910; preventative maintenance for the LIhu’e District Federal Aid Bridges include
Ho’omana Bridge, which was built in 1920 and the Nãwiiwili Bridge, which was built in
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1920; preventative maintenance for Kawaihau District Federal Aid Bridges include Akulikuli
Bridge, which was built in 1989, Kainahola Bridge, which was built in 1950, Kamali Bridge,
which was built in 1975, Hau’a’ala Bridge, which was built in 2010, and Olohena Bridge,
which was built in 2005; and finally, preventative maintenance for the Hanalei District
Federal Aid Bridges include Kllauea Bridge, which was built in 2009, Pu’ukumu Bridge,
which was built in 1920, and Kiaki Bridge, which was built in 1921. So you can see that the
Engineering Division has been tasked with quite a workload, and I know this is not the place
to talk about GET, but we really would appreciate consideration.

Finally getting to our financial summary, again, even though we had an increase in
salaries previously in the Engineering Division because we reallocated positions downward
to lower our operating costs, simply because with vacancies and people retiring, that is our
opportunity to then lower our costs and bring in at entry level. The Engineering Division has
a four and a half percent (4.5%) reduction in the budget overall.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Do we have questions on the presentation?
Councilmember Yukimura.

Councilmember Yukimura: Thank you for a very good presentation, Lyle. On
your list of projects should GET or other source of funding become available, is this list that
you have given us, and it is a very compelling list for me because it shows how long we have
kicked the can down the road when we have bridges built in 1891 that need repair. Is this
list equivalent in costs to $8,600,000, which is the annual amount you projected you would
need for road and bridge repair per year?

Mr. Tabata: Per year?

Councilmember Yukimura: Yes.

Mr. Tabata: Yes. I just basically summarized the first
three (3) years’ worth of work that we had presented.

Councilmember Yukimura: Oh, this is three (3) years’ worth?

Mr. Tabata: Yes.

Councilmember Yukimura: So that is $24,000,000 about?

Mr. Tabata: Yes, exactly.

Councilmember Yukimura: $25,000,000.

Mr. Tabata: Just in what the Engineering Division would do.
We then have what the Roads Division would do in just local road resurfacing.

Councilmember Yukimura: Okay.

Mr. Tabata: So this needs to be combined with the Roads
Division’s work.

Councilmember Yukimura: I see, Year 1, Year 2, and Year 3.
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Mr. Tabata: Right.

Councilmember Yukimura: Is this your portion of the work that is done in this
sequence of work that has to be done in order to...

Mr. Tabata: That we had planned, scheduled, and created to
support the use of funds.

Councilmember Yukimura: Right.

Mr. Tabata: And this would be what the Engineering
Division’s role would be in supporting these projects.

Councilmember Yukimura: Understood. Thank you. Let us see, you do show
a great transition in your staffing, and you name it as one of your challenges, that so many
people have left either for retirement or for other jobs. Do you do exit surveys, especially of
the young ones who are not retiring, but are actually leaving the job?

Mr. Tabata: Yes.

Councilmember Yukimura: You do?

Mr. Tabata: The Department of Human Resources (HR) is the
repository for these exit surveys, and the feedback we have gotten has helped us improve our
training program because we have hired young engineers who have come in and we have had
noted deficiencies from which we have learned from, and are able to give them greater
opportunity for a variety of actions that they can be working on within the thvision.

Councilmember Yukimura: So by dropping your salaries to entry level, do you
think you can still get what you need?

Mr. Tabata: I believe we have been able to recruit; however, it
is still a challenge. We always want to pay more; however, we can only pay what our market
will bear and allow us to recruit from.

Councilmember Yukimura: The thing is that if you hire brand new engineers,
your training costs and time to train are the other side of the coin, right?

Mr. Tabata: Right.

Councilmember Yukimura: If you raise the salary level and get more
experienced engineers, then presumably your training costs and time would be less, but
unless your salary level reaches a certain threshold, you would not get that engineer that
does not need as much training.

Mr. Tabata: You are correct.

Councilmember Yukimura: Do you feel you have a good strategy for getting
the... especially based on exit surveys and the information you got from it, are you pegging
your salaries with those things in mind?
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Mr. Tabata: Some of the more significant reasons why our
young people have left was being pigeon holed and not given opportunities to learn or be
experienced in other areas within the division, it was more than pay.

Councilmember Yukimura: Okay.

Mr. Tabata: I believe with Michael coming on-board, we have
been addressing it, not entirely, but we are trying our best to spread the workload around
and give them more opportunities in alternative areas. I believe that is stated in one of his
comments that although we have regulatory needs, we also have had the crossover to help
with designs with the younger people.

Councilmember Yukimura: That is great. The young people are looking for
interesting work.

Mr. Tabata: I am going to say that the young generation, with
all of their experience or their expertise in using technology, are very quick learners.

Councilmember Yukimura: Yes. In your goals and objectives, improve
in-house design capabilities, you say that you designed three (3) projects from start to finish,
which to me is impressive. It probably would have cost a lot more to go out into private
contracting.

Mr. Tabata: Yes.

Councilmember Yukimura: Were the young engineers involved in this?

Mr. Tabata: Yes.

Councilmember Yukimura: Right, and they left?

Mr. Tabata: Yes, but we have new people coming in.

Councilmember Yukimura: Okay.

Mr. Tabata: Like I said, we have some talented young people
out there.

Councilmember Yukimura: Yes.

Mr. Tabata: And hopefully we can retain them.

Councilmember Yukimura: The challenge is to retain them.

Mr. Tabata: Yes.

Councilmember Yukimura: Well, I appreciate all of the different things that
you are looking at to do that.

Mr. Tabata: I wanted to add that a couple of the people who
left did not want to continue working in the government arena. With construction booming,
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they wanted to look at that opportunity to work in the construction field, so not necessarily
in the design and regulatory arena.

Councilmeinber Yukimura: Thank you.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Kagawa.

Councilmember Kagawa: Thank you. Lyle, you pointed out numerous
bridges, and I cannot even recall all of them, that are very old and been neglected for close to
one hundred (100) years. My question is with the current state of our finances, and you made
a plea again for the GET so we can accomplish it, but it is our job to approve the GET, and if
you do not get it, you have to live with what you have. How are you going to address and
prioritize with limited funds, what bridges you are going to go for first? Are you going to use
the more highly-used bridges as a priority or are you going to use the ones that even if it is
in Mänã and less traveled, but it is in worse condition, you are going to do that first? We are
basically in this position because we neglected the need to do and tackle some of these bridges
for many years. I do not know if you were on-board five (5) years ago, but we had over
$50,000,000 and we touched nothing. We tried to fix Hanapépé Bridge given that, we had a
road block somewhat, and we already went over that. Basically, we had large surpluses
five (5) or six (6) years back, and I do not know if you were here again. But when are we
going to get started? It does not seem that money was the obstacle. We had money five (5)
or six (6) years. We went after more federal matches and accomplished no bridge fixing.
What is the strategy?

Mr. Tabata: Good question. I have been here six (6) years, and
I am going to be honest with you, we were not ready. We did not have Engineering structured
and we did not have our abilities in-house to create projects that we have today. With the
reorganization of the Engineering Division, I believe the last three (3) years Mr. Dill and I
came to Council every budget session to explain our plan of how we are restructuring and
rebuilding our design capabilities and our project management capabilities. I believe that
we are at the point where we are ready. Even though I only have two and a half (2¼) years
left, I feel that the legacy we are going to leave and the structure that we have in place should
be able to carry these projects forward. We have that money, yes, but we used them on other
areas that are pressing. We used that as some of the seed money to start creating projects
that we have that are out there right now being worked on.

Councilmember Kagawa: I understand that.

Mr. Tabata: And the priorities are set based on... we have all of
these federal aid road projects. Every two (2) years we have bridge inspection report and
based on their recommendations, that is why we created the Roads Division, the bridge
maintenance repair crew. They are addressing what we can without doing major
reconstruction, but the ones that are requiring major reconstruction are the projects we are
bringing forward now.

Councilmember Kagawa: Again, with limited funding, which are ones are
we going to tackle first?

Mr. Tabata: We have priorities. The ones that I have listed
here are the priorities.
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Councilmember Kagawa: But I thought all of them are priorities, but I am
wondering.

Mr. Tabata: That is why I have Year 1, Year 2, and Year 3.
That is the process.

Councilmember Kagawa: That is the priority process?

Mr. Tabata: Yes.

Councilmember Kagawa: Is bridge engineers not so difficult...

Mr. Tabata: It is a structural engineer. We have one (1)
structural engineer in-house, but the major biennial inspections that we have, we contract
out.

Councilmember Kagawa: So we are going to contract that out?

Mr. Tabata: And we have a consultant who comes in and
provides us a report every two (2) years. I believe we have forwarded those reports to you,
but I can do those again.

Councilmember Kagawa: Yesterday you said forwarded a lot of reports, but
according to staff, we did not receive it. I think it is either stuck in the Mayor’s Office or what
have you.

Mr. Tabata: I believe in the next month, we have responded.

Councilmember Kagawa: I know you have.

Mr. Tabata: Many response requests.

Councilmember Kagawa: Thank you.

Mr. Tabata: I have been pushing that to get those to you.

Councilmember Kagawa: Thank you. I am not blaming you. I am saying
sometimes it gets stuck from you through the Mayor’s Office, the protocol, I guess. Thank
you. Thank you, Committee Chair.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Chock.

Councilmember Chock: Thank you, Lyle. I wanted to ask about the
fencing that was in last year’s budget. I do not see it this year. Have you encumbered those
funds and are we moving forward on it?

Mr. Tabata: We are in the process, yes.

Councilmember Chock: Do we have the shoreline certification?
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Mr. Tabata: No, we are still working with DLNR. They came
back with a letter to us asking for more information and details for our drawing to set the
shoreline certification.

Councilmember Chock: Do you plan to accomplish that before the end of
this fiscal year?

Mr. Tabata: Yes, we will.

Councilmember Chock: Okay. Thank you. I have more, but I think
Council Chair Rapozo and Councilmember Hooser have something too.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Council Chair Rapozo.

Council Chair Rapozo: Yes, mine is a different subject as well. We are
still on the presentation, right? I just wanted some clarity on the TIGER grant match. The
amount of the grant is $13,800,000, and I am assuming there is a twenty percent (20%)
match.

Mr. Tabata: No. Keith Suga has the details. In actuality, the
match... I will turn it over to him. It is less than twenty percent (20%) because it is not a
required twenty percent (20%).

KEITH SUGA, CIP Program Manager: Keith Suga, County CIP Manager. Council
Chair Rapozo, that is a good question. In the application for the TIGER grant because our
application was a rural application, there was no requirement for an actual match or twenty
percent (20%). They did say to be competitive in the evaluation process, whatever match you
can bring to the table would be to your benefit. I think it is roughly comes out to about sixteen
to seventeen percent (16-17%) match with the $2,000,000.

Council Chair Rapozo: Is that all the requirement is?

Mr. Suga: Correct.

Council Chair Rapozo: There is no other requirement?

Mr. Suga: Correct.

Council Chair Rapozo: Thank you.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Chock

Councilmember Chock: I had a question on bike lanes. I think I sent this
over, but if you could just shed some light on the ones that have or do not have markings;
Puhi Industrial Center, Haleko Road, and Kaneka Street. Is it true that we have lanes, but
they do not have markings that we plan for them?

Mr. Tabata: What we did for Puhi Industrial Center was
designate a pedestrian pathway for the subdivision because we were told that a lot of people
frequent Mark’s Place for lunch and that without designating or putting lines, vehicles would
just.. .and if you noticed, the area is designated “No Parking,” so it would be like a speedway.
Therefore, to help the pedestrians, we put those markings in. You would be surprised how
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many people walk to Mark’s Place, even though you go there and see overflow parking, but
it is from people around the community. A lot of people in the industrial subdivision go to
Mark’s Place and there is another eatery that is on the first left turn.

Councilmember Chock: Do these lanes not need to be marked as well with
the bicycle?

Mr. Tabata: No, because it is not intended for bicycles. It is
intended for pedestrians. Bicyclists, I understand are using it, they frequent it.

Councilmember Chock: Okay. It was just a concern.

Mr. Tabata: There is a lot of people who come from across the
street in the residential area, they walk in the industrial subdivision now because we have
those areas lined.

Councilmember Chock: Thank you.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Yukimura.

Councilmember Yukimura: Thank you.

Mr. Tabata: It is a shoulder you could say.

Councilmember Yukimura: In your budget discussion you talk about... it is
your narrative on page 20, that your operating budget has decreased in salary, wages, and
benefits due to reallocation of positions to lower entry levels and decrease in overtime due to
management of overtime. How much of a decrease is there due to overtime reduction?

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Page 199.

Mr. Matsushige: We went from $23,000 to $15,000, so $8,000
decrease.

Councilmember Yukimura: Okay. Thank you. Then your other category is
due to reduction in dam fees, staff training and travel, supplies budget, and in new traffic
counter purchases. In your reduction regarding travel, supplies, and purchases are you doing
it just to show no increase in your budget or to show decrease, and will you be needing them
anyway?

Mr. Tabata: So working from the bottom, traffic counters, we
purchased a number of them over the last couple of years. So we feel we have a sufficient
amount.

Councilmember Yukimura: Okay.

Mr. Tabata: The supplies budget is just tightening. We got rid
of all of the “fat,” so to speak. We are tracking it more closely

Councilmember Yukimura: So you still have an operable budget?

Mr. Tabata: Right.
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Councilmember Yukimura: And you are not deferring purchases such that you
are going to have a big impact later on or a big need later on?

JAMES MATSUSHIGE, Budget/Fiscal Specialist: Part of the supplies we are
charging now the federal grants. Before it was in-house, but now because it is eligible to be
reimbursed, we are spreading that out to save our budget.

Councilmember Yukimura: So your tracking and accounting is sharpened?

Mr. Tabata: Yes, and because we have been able to get our
federal aid program going at a higher rate than previously when we came in and had only
one (1) project going, but now we have multiple projects. We are able to charge out expenses
to those projects.

Councilmember Yukimura: That is great.

Mr. Tabata: Yes.

Councilmember Yukimura: And you are increasing your capacity to do federal
projects because of your focus on tracking.

Mr. Tabata: Right, and the ultimate goal is to have multiple
projects “shovel ready.”

Councilmember Yukimura: Right.

Mr. Tabata: Because every year, projects dropout in the State
and we want to be ready so we can get the money. Even though they said we are constrained
by $10,000,000 a year, if we are ready, I am confident we can get the money.

Councilmember Yukimura: And you have already shown you can do that.

Mr. Tabata: Yes.

Councilmember Yukimura: So you are building on that. That is excellent.
One (1) more question.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: I have a follow-up on the overtime.

Councilmember Yukimura: Oh, sure.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Kagawa.

Councilmember Kagawa: It has been brought to my attention on projects
such as the Hardy Street grant where it was an eighty/twenty (80/20) match that personnel
working on the projects are charging overtime to the projects. I was wondering if that was
true or false, because if they are, I think for the sake of transparency, we should know exactly
how much of overtime is being charged to these projects. I do not know if Keith can answer
it.
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Mr. Matsushige: They areputting in overtimefor projects,but we
have not kept a separate...it would take time to get it becausewe charge the eighty
percent(80%) to the federalgrant.

CouncilmemberKagawa: So thereis overtimechargedto the projectsthat
do not showup in this overtimein this budget?

Mr. Tabata: Yes, becauseit is federalfunds andit is not off of
theGeneralFund. We areallowedto chargestraighttime, overtime,or whicheveris required
to theprojectsat eightypercent(80%). So twentypercent(20%) is going to be GeneralFund
and eighty percent(80%) goesto the federal aid project. So that is what I was trying to
explainto CouncilmemberYukimura, thathashelpedusinglower our operatingcosts.

CouncilmemberKagawa: The ability to chargeto federalprojects.

Mr. Tabata: Federalprojects.

CouncilmemberKagawa: Federalfunds?

Mr. Tabata: Yes.

CouncilmemberKagawa: How doesthe Council, as overseerof the budget,
know how muchpeoplearemaking?

Mr. Tabata: They maketheir basesalary.

CouncilmemberKagawa: I know, but how much are they making in
overtime, total, if it is not showingup in this line item andit is showingup in the projects?
Canwe get a separatereporton this?

Mr. Matsushige: Yes, we canseparateit. It will not showup in this
operatingbudget.

CommitteeChairKaneshiro: Council Chair Rapozo.

Council ChairRapozo: I guessnow I havea follow-up. If the employeeis
working on the federalproject, eighty percent(80%) of their time would be chargedto the
federalgrant?

Mr. Matsushige: Yes.

Council ChairRapozo: Do they reimburseus?

iVIr. Matsushige: Yes, theydo.

Council ChairRapozo: Wheredoesthatmoneygo?

Mr. Matsushige: It goesbackinto our account,the GeneralFund.

Council ChairRapozo: In essence,if we havean employeethat is getting
paid $80,000a year, but he or she is working mostof their time on federalprojects,we are
not usingthe County’smoney?


